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ADJOURNMENT OF THE HOUSE 

HON KIM CHANCE (Agricultural - Leader of the House) [10.00 pm]: I move -  

That the House do now adjourn. 

Order of Business - Adjournment Debate 

Hon KIM CHANCE:  I will indicate to members the likely order of business tomorrow.  Members may wish to 
note a couple of changes, although they will require the consent of the House in some instances.  When we move 
to the Address-in-Reply, I intend to move that that order of the day be adjourned to a later stage of the day’s 
sitting to enable us to deal with order of the day No 66, which is a disallowance motion moved by Hon Bruce 
Donaldson.  That disallowance motion deals with fishing boat licence fees.  Six hundred of those licences are 
rock lobster licences that are be due on 30 September.  Therefore, although some nine days is left to run on that 
disallowance motion, it is necessary for us to resolve it prior to 30 September.  That should not take more than a 
few minutes to resolve.   

Hon Murray Criddle:  Will that be immediately after lunch? 

Hon KIM CHANCE:  Yes, as soon as we get onto the Address-in-Reply, so it will be after the one hour of 
motions.   

Hon Norman Moore:  And the one hour of committee reports. 

Hon KIM CHANCE:  Yes, if there are any.  I am not sure whether there are any. 

Hon Norman Moore:  Two reports were tabled today. 

Hon KIM CHANCE:  I then propose to continue immediately with the Address-in-Reply, and after that has 
finished to move onto the Wood Processing (Wesbeam) Agreement Bill, which is order of the day No 62.  If 
members are concerned about when we will deal with the second readings for orders of the day Nos 75 and 76 - 
the Volunteers (Protection from Liability) Bill and the Home Building Contracts Amendment Bill - if we have 
time we will bring on those Bills and have the second readings at the end of tomorrow.   

Ledge Point Golf Club, Government Funding - Adjournment Debate 
HON FRANK HOUGH (Agricultural) [10.02 pm]:  I will be reasonably brief, Mr President, and if you do not 
mind I will be critical of the Leader of the House, Hon Kim Chance, and of Hon Tom Stephens, Hon Alannah 
MacTiernan and Hon Alan Carpenter.  Anyone who has ever tried to gain funding for an organisation through 
the Government will have found it an absolute nightmare.  I have been trying to help the members of the golf 
club at Ledge Point to get funding.  Members will not believe how difficult it is to try to get funding.  I started 
this project when I had very dark hair, and it is growing whiter as this goes on.  The number of restrictions is 
such that people need to have a degree in psychology, or whatever, to be able to fill out the forms.  The reason I 
am interested in this matter is that a Dad’s Army in Ledge Point has got together to build this golf course.  These 
guys are aged around 55 and 60.  One of these guys, old Ben Woods - I should not say old; he will throttle me - 
turned 70 the other day.  I was reminded when the Leader of the House referred to volunteers that these people 
are volunteers.  They were given an area of land at Ledge Point and they used old tractors and graders to build a 
nine-hole golf course with their bare hands.  These guys paid a nominal fee of $10 and the Gingin Shire Council 
gave them a 60 by 40 foot shed.  They drove over to Gingin, undid every beam and pulled down every piece of 
tin on the shed, took it back to Ledge Point, put it down on a concrete pad and built the shed at the golf course.  
These people did all that work voluntarily.  They also received a donation of pipes to irrigate the nine-hole golf 
course, which is costing a lot of money.  Ledge Point is growing in leaps and bounds and they want a mere 
$200 000 to build a track around the golf course so that people in the area can jog, walk and exercise.  These 
people are putting their heart and soul into this project and all they are asking for is a little funding.  To get that 
funding I first telephoned Hon Tom Stephens’ department - I think that was the problem - and was told that the 
department was unsure of what the grants were or how I could go about getting one.  I recall being at a function 
at which Hon Tom Stephens said that the Government had $70 million in the Western Australian regional 
initiatives scheme.  As I said, I asked his department how I should go about getting a grant from that scheme.  I 
was told that the department did not know and that I should get onto the Internet to see whether I could find out 
there.  I did that and found out about the WARIS grants.  While I was on the Internet, I also read a press release 
by Hon Kim Chance dated 14 August, part of which said that through the fund, the Government was able to 
provide support for specific projects that would benefit whole communities.  Those grants are between $5 000 
and $250 000 and are available over a four-year period.  I believe the total allocation of the investment fund is 
$75 million. 
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However, Mr President, I would have to be better than Harry Houdini to work out the forms.  There are four 
essential criteria in the application for a WARIS grant.  After qualifying in the first four criteria, there are a 
further five desirable criteria.  Everyone was pulling their hair out trying to work out these forms.  I can tell 
members that they would need a PhD to work them out. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  You couldn’t do it if you were Bob the Builder! 

Hon FRANK HOUGH:  No, Bob the Builder would not be able to do it.  One essential criteria that an applicant 
must demonstrate is that there would be a positive regional development outcome in more than one of the nine 
regions and it would be of State significance.  I do not know what that means, but we tried to work it out.  We 
had to demonstrate that the project would receive a high level of commitment through alternative funding or 
some other direct financial contribution.  We spent many hours on this matter; trying to work out how to go 
about it was a nightmare.  We then contacted the Minister for Sport and Recreation, Hon Alan Carpenter’s 
portfolio, and had the same problem.  We contacted Hon Tom Stephens’ department again and still could not 
work it out.  In fact, the people there - Ann, John, Mark, Michaela, Pam, Andrea and Damien - were all very 
helpful: they put me onto someone else! 

Mr President, I work in this place and I was frustrated but I never showed one sign of anger or frustration; I was 
very passive.  I wondered what it would be like for someone who did not work in this place.  The people at 
Ledge Point asked me, “How are you going, Frank?”  I said, “Great.”  They said, “You’ve been on it for three 
weeks.”  I said, “It shouldn’t take long.”  They said, “What have you done?”  I said, “I haven’t actually worked 
out who has the money or where I’ve got to go.”  They said, “Have you spoken to the minister?”  I said, “Yes, I 
have and he’s put me onto someone else.”  They said, “Have you spoken to that person?”  I said, “Yes, they put 
me onto someone else.”  It is like a merry-go-round.  The Government still has $75 million because no-one can 
get hold of it!  It is a continual merry-go-round. 

Hon Kim Chance:  Do you recall my advice to you?  It was to call the Wheatbelt Development Commission.  

Hon FRANK HOUGH:  I did that, and I was put onto the sport and recreation fellow.  He told me to go back to 
WARIS. 

Hon Kim Chance:  I am sorry that happened then.  

Hon FRANK HOUGH:  It has been very frustrating.   

This refers to expressions of interest.  However, some grants like those in the wheatbelt region are not open long 
enough.  The wheatbelt grant was open for three months - from 12 August to 8 November.  People have first to 
lodge an expression of interest.  However, it can take up to eight weeks for people to receive the information.  
That means, if they reach stage 2, they have four weeks in which to prepare their application and to provide cash 
flows and everything else.  We tried to provide all that information within the three-month time frame, but by the 
time we had completed the forms, the application period had closed and we had to start again.  I think we 
produced 12 A4 pages on the various requirements, and there was a further 16 pages that we had to also 
complete and forward, and we are still on the merry-go-round.   

We also wanted to build a playground at the golf club for the kids.  The form to apply for a grant for a 
playground was 11 pages long.  All we wanted was a swing!  I will buy the swing and slide so that we do not 
have to worry about the paperwork.  The Greens will be thrilled about the amount of paperwork I will save on 
the application to get a swing.  

Hon Kim Chance:  I will certainly pass on your concerns.  

Hon FRANK HOUGH:  It is impossible for people in the community to get a grant.  I have been working on this 
now for three or four months and I have got nowhere; I am still trying to get started.  These people have said, 
“You’re our elected member.  Crikey Moses, we’re glad we didn’t get somebody stupid.”  The members of the 
golf club will be worn out by the time something is done.  

However, the members of Dad’s Army have done a fabulous job up there and I would like to support them. 

Rottnest Island, Asbestos - Adjournment Debate 
HON PADDY EMBRY (South West) [10.12 pm]:  I used another adjournment debate to speak about asbestos, 
on Rottnest Island in particular, and this fits in with part of my speech in the Address-in-Reply.  A friend of mine 
was going through some of the history books and found that the prime mover to use asbestos on the roofs on 
Rottnest was actually the Rottnest Historical Society.  Members might remember that I spoke about the 
interference of that wretched organisation in the heritage listing of homes.  It is interesting that once again, that 
same dreaded organisation has been largely instrumental in this trouble at Rottnest.  It is a worry that 
Governments seem to take so much notice of these organisations.   
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Question put and passed. 

House adjourned at 10.13 pm 

__________ 
 


